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B R O M S G R O V E  D I S T R I C T  C O U N C I L 
 

MEETING OF THE OVERVIEW BOARD 
 

TUESDAY, 4TH JANUARY 2011 AT 5.30 P.M. 
 
 
 

PRESENT: Councillors S. R. Colella (Chairman), Mrs. M. Bunker (Vice-Chairman), 
Mrs. R. L. Dent, Mrs. C. J. Spencer and L. J. Turner 
 

 Observers: Councillor M. J. A. Webb 
 

 Officers: Ms. J. Pickering, Mr. G. Revans and Ms. A. Scarce 
 

 
 

42/10 APOLOGIES  
 
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Mrs. J. M. L. A. Griffiths. 
 

43/10 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND WHIPPING ARRANGEMENTS  
 
No declarations of interest or whipping arrangements were received. 
 

44/10 MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Overview Board held on 2nd November 
2010 were submitted. 
 
RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record. 
 

45/10 CIVIL PARKING ENFORCEMENT PROPOSALS  
 
The Portfolio Holder for Community Services and the Head of Environmental 
Services were welcomed by the Board and provided an update on both the 
current position in respect of Civil Parking Enforcement (CPE) and car parking 
in general.   
 
The Portfolio Holder for Community Services explained that it was the 
Council’s intention to progress the implementation of CPE as it would be of 
benefit to the residents of Bromsgrove.  The work that was currently being 
done in respect of CPE would be included within a report to Cabinet covering 
a review of the whole car parking strategy for the district and would be 
presented to Cabinet in the early part of the next financial year.  The following 
areas were also discussed in more detail: 
 

• The handover from Worcestershire County Council (WCC) of CPE and 
provision of funding from WCC. 



Overview Board 
4th January 2011 

- 2 - 

• The cost of the implementation of CPE to the Council and the options 
for providing the service, for example a Shared Service or use of other 
providers. 

• Any additional income which the Council would receive from CPE in the 
future. 

• The areas within the district which CPE would cover, including the 
number of car parks the Council was responsible for and what would be 
covered under the CPE scheme. 

• The number of enforcement officers currently in post and any additional 
staff needed to implement CPE.  

• The cost effectiveness of car parking as a whole (including the 
enforcement times within the town centre and cost effectiveness of 
these). 

• The possible implementation of resident parking schemes and costs 
attached to this (the Portfolio Holder for Community Services confirmed 
that at the Board’s request, this would now be included within the 
review). 

 
The Head of Environmental Services advised Members that, if everything went 
according to plan, CPE should be in place by mid 2011/12 financial year.  The 
Portfolio Holder for Community Services advised that research had been 
completed which showed that BDC did not charge the most for car parking 
(some of the charges had not increased for 7 years).  However, it was 
acknowledged that some improvements needed to be made, particular in 
changing people’s perception of the service the Council provided for car 
parking. 
 

46/10 BRIEFING PAPER - GARDEN WASTE FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS  
 
The Portfolio Holder for Community Services drew Members’ attention to the 
section within the briefing paper which showed that Bromsgrove District 
Council (BDC) now had one of the largest paid for garden waste services in 
the Country and that other councils who were considering moving to a paid 
garden waste service were looking to BDC for guidance in setting up such a 
service. 
 
The Board were advised that currently 8,381 payments have been received 
for next year’s service, around £260,000.  This was double what had been 
collected by this time last year.   The deadline was 14th January 2011 for 
payments, however the Head of Environmental Services confirmed that the 
Council would continue to take payments after that date.  The Board 
discussed the following in more detail: 
 

• The actual costs of providing the service, compared to the income it 
generated.  (The Head of Environmental Services confirmed he would 
be able to provide an exact calculation of this at the end of the financial 
year.) 

• How the scheme was staffed, considering that it only ran for 9 months 
of the year. 
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• The possibility of providing an annual service and the costs attached to 
this.  

• The vehicles and maintenance of them.  Currently with the “sidearm 
loading” vehicles the Council used, 6 were run in order to keep 3 on the 
road due to their unreliability. (The Head of Environmental Services 
confirmed that a capital bid had been put forward for 4 new vehicles.) 

• The increased availability of brown bins in other areas due to the new 
vehicles, which would be able to provide access to areas not accessible 
with the old vehicles. 

• The availability of a second brown bin to those residents which had 
requested them. 

 
The Chairman thanked the Portfolio Holder for Community Services and the 
Head of Environmental Services for the comprehensive updates they had 
provided for the Board. 
 

47/10 LOCAL FOOD ECONOMY TASK GROUP (TASK GROUP CHAIRMAN: 
COUNCILLOR L. J. TURNER)  
 
Councillor L. J. Turner, Chairman of the Task Group, informed Members that 
after an initial, very informative meeting with the Economic Development & 
Town Centre Manager, the Task Group had unfortunately been put on hold.  
This was due to a number of reasons, including the by election, the 
unavailability of witnesses and workload pressures on the Committee Services 
team following a member of staff leaving. 
 
It was confirmed that the decision as to whether the Task Group would be re-
started would be made at a future Board meeting. 
 

48/10 QUARTERLY RECOMMENDATION TRACKER  
 
Members were advised that the Tracker contained a comprehensive summary 
of recommendations which had been made by various task groups.  Officers 
confirmed that in respect of the Improving Residents’ Satisfaction Task Group 
and the Community Involvement in Local Democracy Task Group any 
recommendations which had not been commented upon within the Tracker 
would be picked up when the 12 month reviews of the task groups took place 
in June 2011, and that the Older Peoples’ Task Group would be reviewed in 
April 2011. 
 
After further discussion it was 
 
RESOLVED that the Board notes the Quarterly Recommendation Tracker and 
the completed items be removed. 
 

49/10 FORWARD PLAN OF KEY DECISIONS - 1ST JANUARY TO 30TH APRIL 
2011  
 
Members queried the inclusion of several items as Non-Key decisions, for 
example the Draft Core Strategy and Draft Town Centre Area Action Plan.  
The Executive Director, Finance and Resources explained that such Non-Key 
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decisions were outside of the budget and policy framework and were 
decisions that would need to be made by full Council. 
 

50/10 QUESTIONS FOR WITNESSES AT MEETING TO BE HELD ON 1ST 
FEBRUARY 2011  
 
Following discussion it was confirmed that there were no items on the Work 
Programme for the meeting to be held 1st February 2011. 
 
 

The meeting closed at 6.27 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

Chairman 


